Royal Burgh of North Berwick Community Council

Minutes of the 478th Public Meeting held at 19.30 on Tuesday 5th April 2016 

in The Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick

Present:       Cllr David Kellock     Chairman

                     Cllr Kathryn Smith     Secretary

                     Cllrs M Baker, E Danks, M Ellis, P Hamilton, W Macnair, G Moodie, 

                      J Scott, S Sinclair, H Smith, & I Watson

In attendance: ELC Cllrs T Day & J Goodfellow, PC D Gray, PC I Paterson, local press,  G Kerevan, MP, Mrs Kerevan, 9 members of the public

1   Welcome:   The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed all those present.

2   Apologies: There were none.

3   Minutes of the Meeting held on 1st March 2016:

3.1 Adoption of the Minutes, circulated previously, was proposed by Cllr M Baker and seconded by Cllr W Macnair.

4   Matters Arising:

4.1 5.6 The Auld Hoose: The Secretary reported that this licence had been up for review by the Licensing Board on 24th March when it was decided that the review should be continued for 6 months and noise monitoring carried out at peak times. It was also decided that a mediation meeting between the landlord and concerned residents would be the best way forward in the meantime.
4.2 11.2 Coastal Communities Museum: The Chairman had been invited to the Opening of the new ’99 Objects’ exhibition and had been very impressed with the exhibits.

4.3 14.3 North Berwick Business Association: The Chairman had been invited to the opening of the Tourist Information point in whynot? which he had found to be an excellent facility for visitors to the town.

4.4 16.4 ELC Cllr Day reported that the Scottish Government was insisting that the decriminalisation of parking should be signed off by Ministers and, as the Parliament had been dissolved pending the election on 5th  May, it would be August/September at the earliest before the Council would be able to employ traffic wardens.
5   Police Report:                        
5.1 PC D Gray read out the Police Report, which is summarised as follows - 

During the period of the Report there had been several incidents of note which were broken down in terms of the agreed priorities for the ward as follows –

1. Road safety – There were no road safety issues to report. Hand held radar speed checks would be carried out in the forthcoming month at various locations.

2. Antisocial Behaviour  - 
· Overnight between 17th and 18th March two tyres were slashed on a vehicle    parked in Lochbridge Road. Enquiries were ongoing.
· On 29th March a male was arrested in Balderstone’s Wynd for breach of the peace after shouting and swearing at a resident there. He was detained in custody and appeared in Court the following day
3. Housebreaking – There were no reports of housebreaking over the past month.
4. Parking – Parking in the High Street continued to be an issue. Local officers would carry out patrols whenever possible over the coming weeks.

5.2   Community and Police Partnership (CAPP) Priorities –

· Drug misuse in the town
· Parking in the loading bays in the High Street and the Quadrant area.
5.3   Date of next CAPP meeting – 27/04/2016 at 1930 hours in the Old Council Chambers

5.4    Other incidents of note – 

· During the morning of 7th March there was a report from a resident of Lord President Road in relation to possible bogus Cancer Research workers. The registration of a van was provided and enquiries were ongoing. It was established with Cancer Research that none of their workers was in the area that day.
· On 3rd March several bottles of alcohol were stolen from The Co-op in the High Street. A male suspect was seen to leave the shop and drive off in a red vehicle. Enquiries are ongoing.
· On 8th March a further theft of 4 litres of alcohol were stolen from the same shop. Enquiries are ongoing.

· Overnight between 15th and 16th March both the rear and front number plates of a vehicle in Marmion Road were stolen

· Between 29th and 30th March unexplained damage of approximately £1,000 occurred to a boat moored within the harbour. Enquiries are ongoing.
6   Planning Matters

6.1 The following new applications were viewed, discussed and commented on, where appropriate –

Cranston, flat 1/10 & 10a Westbay Road: Extension to building. No objection was raised
8 Land at Mains Farm: Substitution of house types on plots 1 to 8, changes to landscaping and road layout, formation of car parking spaces, as a change to the development the subject of approval of matters specified in conditions 15/00774/AMM. No objection was raised.
The Old Manse, 20 Westgate: Erection of fence. ELC Cllr Goodfellow commented that this had already been refused as the appearance was incongruous in the Conservation Area.

Rockville Farmhouse: Alterations and extensions to house as changes to the scheme of development the subject of planning permission 14/00482/P. No objection was raised.
1b Forth Street: Installation of roof window and vent as changes to the scheme of development the subject of planning permission 15/00472/P. No objection was raised.
Tesco Store, Tantallon Road: Variation of condition 5 of planning permission 05/00928/FUL to allow for deliveries to the store between the hours of 06.00 to 23.00 on Mondays to Saturdays inclusive. No objection was raised.
5a Dirleton Avenue: Replacement windows. No objection was raised.
The Heugh: Installation of telecommunications monopole and associated works. No objection was raised.
43 Green Apron Park: Alteration to house and erection of flue. No objection was raised.
35 Clifford Road: Erection of house, fence, wall and formation of vehicular access. No objection was raised.
1 Lower Cotgreen, Williamstone Court: Extension to house. No objection was raised.
8 Hamilton Road: Erection of fencing and gate. No objection was raised.
5 Westerdunes Park: Alteration, extension to house, erection of garage, alterations to house to form ancillary accommodation, formation of hardstanding area and erection of wall. No objection was raised.
Land adjacent to North Berwick Sports Centre: Display of advertisement. No objection was raised subject to ascertaining what the time limit for the display was.
4 Abbotsford Park, Abbotsford Road: Alterations to house, erection of shed and formation of hardstanding area. No objection was raised.
7   Area Partnership – representation

7.1 It was explained that the Community Council had two representatives and two deputies on this group – Cllr Sinclair with Cllr Danks as her deputy and Cllr H Smith with former Cllr Ritchie as her deputy.  Following Cllr Ritchie’s resignation there was now a vacancy. It was agreed that the Chairman would take on that role.
8    Community Rail Partnership:

8.1 Cllr Sinclair commented that discussions had taken place with ELC Economic Development Department. The aim was to encourage more people to use the train. The line guide should publicise attractions such as castles, Seabird Centre etc but the Economic Development Department wanted to focus on events such as Fringe by the Sea. The planned workshop had been postponed till the following week. With regard to provision of toilets at the station, Cllr Sinclair was still trying to establish ownership of the land.
9    Children & Young Peoples Services Strategy: 
9.1 Community councillors had met with the Youth Project and staff to seek their views on how best to find a safe place to meet. The young people had produced a paper on their wishes following a ‘mapping’ exercise which were discussed and taken away for further consideration. The main problem was finding suitable facilities and funding to take matters forward. They had also requested a phone charger in the station waiting room.
9.2 Cllr H Smith had attended a recent Pupil Council meeting at NBHS when a moratorium on study leave for exams out of school was highlighted. The older pupils were looking for study space as they could not stay in classrooms after school; younger pupils were looking for outside space.
10   Community Payback Team:

10.1 The Chairman reported that he had been unable to identify any project with which they could help.
10.2 Cllr Sinclair commented that North Berwick in Bloom could use them.
                                                                                                  ACTION: Cllr Kellock
11   Budget 2016/17:

11.1 Cllr Scott reported that the Local Priorities allocation for the year was £8,280 (a slight increase based on population) and the Administration Grant allocation for the year was £863. 
11.2 He tabled a draft budget which included provision of £2,310 for printing the newsletter and £1,800 for its delivery. After a full discussion regarding the newsletter,  it was agreed to continue with 3 editions in the current format in the meantime but that further discussion would take place to look at ways to reduce the cost. On that basis the approval of the budget was proposed by Cllr Macnair and seconded by Cllr Baker.
12   Reports from Groups & Societies:

12.1 North Berwick Trust: The Chairman read out the following statement from the Trust –
‘The Trust is answerable to the people of North Berwick through its Trustees, a majority of whom are appointed from the Community Council. Copies of the Trust Deed and the Trust’s latest statement of account are available on request directly from the Trust’s Secretary. The Trust’s details are also published on the website of the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR) which includes an address people may use for correspondence. Accounts to 30th November 2015 are currently with the Independent Examiner.

Not all Trust information is made publicly available. This is in line with common practice in the charitable sector. (As an example the RSPB and some local trusts do not publish minutes of their Trustee meetings.) To do so would prejudice the effective running of the Trust and frustrate its ultimate aim of benefiting the people of North Berwick.

In line with its expectation of increased income over the coming years, the Trust is undertaking a review of its governance and policies and looking at how funding applications are to be evaluated and assessed. It has asked its solicitors to assist them in that review. Anyone who wishes to make a suggestion may do so by writing to the Trust Secretary at the address given on the OSCR website.’
Discussion followed regarding inter alia the identity of the community councillors on the Trust. They are Cllrs M Baker (Chairman), J Scott, E Danks, I Watson, K Smith, S Sinclair & D Kellock. They were requested to ask the Trust to be more transparent. It was suggested that brief details could be put on the Community Council website.
                                                                                                  ACTION:  Cllr Kellock
12.2 Stella Moffat Trust: The Chairman and Secretary had attended the launch of the Junior Guides on 18th March at the Seabird Centre for which the Trust had given a grant. The primary 6 children had given very impressive performances in their roles as lighthouse keepers, bird watchers, fisher folk and Edwardian ladies.
12.3 Environment Trust: Cllr H Smith had attended the Trust’s AGM. The Trust was struggling due to a lack of membership. A joint event with Fringe by the Sea was being considered.
12.4 Association of East Lothian Community Councils (AELCC): Cllr H Smith, in her capacity as Chair of AELCC, reminded members of the next meeting of the Association on 21st April in the Town House, Haddington when the topic for discussion would be transportation.                    ACTION: Cllrs K Smith & Sinclair
12.5 Coastal Communities Museum: Cllr Moodie reported that the new exhibition was up and running.

12.6 Youth Network: Cllr Watson reported that the next meeting would be at NBHS and would be dealing with pupil stress, social media and substance abuse.
12.7 North Berwick in Bloom (NBIB): Cllr Sinclair commented that NBIB had held a very successful Easter egg hunt in the Lodge Grounds on Good Friday.
13   Correspondence:

The Secretary had received the following communications –  
13.1 Unless there were any unforeseen circumstances, community council elections would be held on 6th October. The timetable would start with the publication of the Notice of Election on 29th August.
13.2 The next meeting of RELBUS would take place on 11th April at 7.00 pm in the Town House, Haddington.
13.3 Home Energy Scotland was offering to help support households in or at risk of fuel poverty. It was agreed that a representative should be invited to meet the community council.                                                                 ACTION: Cllr K Smith
13.4 NBIB had written to the Chief Executive of the Council regarding the challenges of competing at a high level. In her reply she had referred specific areas of improvement which had been highlighted for attention to the Area Partnership. It was agreed to invite the Chairman of NBIB to the June meeting. 
14 Any other competent business:

14.1 Rotary Club: The Chairman reminded members that they had been asked by the Rotary Club to approve the proposed addition of signs commemorating 50 years of service next year to the signs at the two main entrances to the town. This was agreed. 
                                                                                                ACTION: Cllr Sinclair
14.2 Ferrygate Farm: The Chairman reported that ELC environment officers had visited the farmer and served an abatement notice to stop the spreading of a foul smelling substance on crops after complaints from locals. The odour had been the worst yet to engulf the town.
14.3 Communication: The Chairman suggested setting up a short term working group with the remit of examining the range of communication routes available to the community council; considering their suitability for adoption by the community council; and reporting their findings.
Cllr H Smith proposed the formation of the group which was seconded by Cllr Scott. Cllrs Macnair, H Smith, Ellis and Hamilton plus 2 members of the public, Mrs J Allport and Mrs Y Hamilton, were appointed to take this forward.
                                                ACTION: Cllrs Macnair, H Smith, Ellis & Hamilton
14.4 Fidra: Fidra is a charity based in North Berwick seeking to find ways to engage local concerns over current and emerging environmental issues. The Chairman had met with Dr Clare Cavers of the charity, whose interests also extend to polystyrene containers, and had invited her and Carlene Macnair of the Business Association to the next meeting.
14.5 Queen’s Birthday celebration: The Chairman agreed to look into what might be possible to celebrate the event.                                              ACTION: Cllr D Kellock
15   Date of Next Meeting:

The date of the next meeting of the Community Council will be held at the Fire Station, Station Road, North Berwick on Tuesday 3rd May 2016 at 7.30 pm.
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